Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

June 28, 2022
Members present:  Chairman Michael Meehan; Gil Finch, Jason Call, Mark Gross, alternate; Bob Roy, alternate; Wayne Kellner, alternate; Mike Smith  
Absent:  Donna Laurent, Kevin Meehan, Selectmen’s representative 
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; Richard Garabedian, Jim Quirk, Tom Walker, Mark Vander-Heyden, Maura Chapelle
In the absence of a regular Board member, Bob Roy was designated a voting member for this meeting.

Minutes
Gil Finch made the motion to approve the June 14, 2022 meeting minutes as read, seconded by Jason Call.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Consultation – Richard Garabedian and James & Diane Quirk
Richard Garabedian and James Quirk want to change boundary lines among three lots on Chambers Road, Map 17, Lots 3, 3A, and 5B, no new lots to be created.  Mr. Garabedian showed the Board a plat of the proposed new boundary lines.  It was noted that the Quirks’ signatures need to be on the boundary line application as well as Mr. Garabedian’s.  Mr. Garbedian also owns Chambers Road Holdings LLC.  A chart showing the changes in total acreage for each lot needs to be shown on the plat.  Much of the land is in current use and there were questions about how current use would be affected by the proposed boundary line changes.  There was a discussion but the Planning Board is not responsible for changes made to current use.  Jason Call said there was more than enough frontage for each lot.  A shared driveway is being proposed for Lots 3 and 3A from the already established driveway entrance from Chambers Road.  He suggested a designated right-of-way with width be shown on the larger lot and described in the new deed.  Board members agreed.  Also, it was suggested the Quirk Lot 5B lot line be adjusted to allow for more room for the right-of-way.  Location of the utility poles and who owned them were noted.  Copies of deeds to all three properties need to be included with the application.  There is a boundary line application checklist on the website to follow.  Mr. Garabedian and Mr. Quirk thanked the Board and left the meeting.

 Consultation – Thomas and Alberta Walker
Tom Walker and Mark Vander-Heyden continued their consultation with the Board showing an updated plat with changes to John Walker Road that had been suggested at the Board’s last meeting.  Thomas and Alberta Walker want to subdivide their property at 99 John Walker Road, Map 17, Lot 12.  Board members examined the new plat.  The Walkers want to divide the current lot of 94.5 acres into two lots, the smaller lot being about 6.51 acres.  Board members agreed these changes in the road would work but asked the Board secretary to confirm these changes by sending a memo and a copy of the plat to the Select Board and the Road agent for their opinion if the Planning Board can proceed with approving the changes in configuration to the top section of John Walker Road which is a town road maintained by the town.  The Board secretary said she could schedule the hearing on the application for July 26 if everything happened in a timely manner.  Mr. Walker and Mr. Vander-Heyden thanked the Board and left the meeting.
Consultation – Master Plan
Thursday, July 21 will be a meeting date dedicated to working on a final draft version to publish on the town’s website and make available at the town offices and to set a definite public hearing date.  The July 21 meeting would have to be noticed as an additional Planning Board meeting work session.  Gil Finch, who had reviewed some of the last draft, gave his notes with comments and questions to share at thevJuly 21 session as he would be unable to attend that meeting.
Communications
A new digital recorder is being tried out during this meeting to see how good it is in picking up all the voices of those around the conference table as well as other attendees sitting a further distance away.  If it records the meeting as expected the Board will purchase it to replace the previous cassette recorder which is no longer working.
Zoning Board of Adjustment hearings have been scheduled for July 14 to rehear an application for a Special Exception from the Heartwood Public Charter School because an abutter was not noticed as required.  They will also hear an application for a Variance from Michael Couture on Turnpike Road who wants to build a garage closer to a lot line than allowed.
The Board considered a building permit from Thomas Cashman who has asked to place a camper on his lot there.  The Select Board has requested their input.  There was no diagram of the lot with the permit application and the Planning Board members had questions as to where a camper, trailer, or recreational vehicle is classified as a residence to require a building permit either in the state RSAs or the town’s Land Use Ordinance.  Will this be a full-time residence or just for occasional vacation use?  The Planning Board tried to address these issues in a warrant article to amend the Land Use Ordinance in 2021 but it was rejected by voters at town meeting.  Eversource has said it couldn’t install electric service to the lot without a 911 number and that can be only assigned with a building permit being issued.  The Board secretary was asked to inform the Select Board that the Planning Board had not enough information and too many questions to sign off on this building permit application. 
The Board’s next regular meeting date is July 12, 2022.
Wayne Kellner made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Bob Roy.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:45 p.m.
_________________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board 
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